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The Susquehannock Trail Club’s 

ANNUAL WILD GAME/HARVEST DINNER 

Saturday, October 13, 2012 
6:00 PM 

Gold Community Church 
Route 449  

Gold, PA 16923 
 
 
This covered dish dinner is always a great feast and one we 
look forward to each year. Fare consists of delicious 
recipes made from wild game and plants harvested from 
the great outdoors, (as well as a few dishes made from 
prepackaged foods).  As always, there will be main dishes 
and desserts, wild and domestic meats, fish, vegetables, 
fruits, pies and cakes. There is always a great variety for all 
to enjoy.  

The entertainment will feature Karen and Dave Wolf, who 
will present their program, “Bird Feeding Makes You 
Smile.”  Karen and Dave will bring samples of different 
feeders and bird food, and describe how to conduct 

feeding year-around.  Specifics to be covered will include 
plants that can be used for natural food and cover, heated 
bird baths, homemade and boughten feeders, how to make 
some of your own peanut butter mix, etc. 

It will be a hands-on “show-and-tell” program.  Karen is a 
retired teacher with a bachelor’s degree in biology and a 
masters degree in environmental education.  She is a 
trained facilitator for "Project Wild," which her father, 
Lantz Hoffman, introduced to Pennsylvania while he was 
director of the Pennsylvania Game Commission’s Bureau 
of Information and Education.  
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Milestone Memories  

The Silver Anniversary 

Now that another annual STC Summer Camporee has 
receded into the past, our thoughts turn to other 
camporees in the more distant past. One that stands out is 
the Silver Anniversary Camporee.  How time flies!  It 
doesn’t seem very long ago that members of the 
Susquehannock Trail Club gathered at the Daggett Hollow 
campground in Lyman Run State Park to celebrate the 
club’s 25th anniversary.  Since then, another two decades 
have gone by, and the club’s Golden Anniversary is only 
five years in the future!  

The Silver Anniversary Cmporee took place on the 
weekend of August 21-23, 1992.  It was probably the 
biggest event in the history of the Susquehannock Trail 
Club.  Total attendance was 125 people!  Lyman Run Park 
Superintendent Steve Farrell arranged a waiver of camping 
fees in recognition of the volunteer help the club had been 
to the local state parks over the quarter-century of its 
existence. 

Saturday is always the big day of any STC camporee.  Four 
choices of activities were offered that year: 

¶ A combination motor/foot hike led by club 
president Wil Ahn, Sr. to four sites on state forest 
land where STC members had planted evergreen 
trees for winter wildlife cover fifteen years earlier. 

¶ A moderate hike in the Lyman Run area led by 
past president Boyd Sponaugle. 

¶ Mountain biking led by Beth Lounsbury, 

¶ Swimming at the Lyman Run beach. 

Some of the evergreens had grown into saplings 15 to 20 
feet tall, while others were barely 5 feet high.  Browsing on 
the lower branches was indicative of heavy deer 
populations in some areas. 

The Sponaugle hike attracted 15 members.  It didn’t go as 
planned because of a malfunction in the leader’s compass.  
The group eventually arrived at the end of the hike with 
sore feet.  (Effective civilian use of GPS technology was 
more than five years in the future.) 

No report of the mountain biking or swimming appears in 
the minutes of that weekend. 

Evening events began with the usual tasty buffet supper 
prepared by the members.  But this year it was augmented 
with a special chicken barbecue engineered by Bill Morey 
and helpers. 

At the business meeting that followed the dinner, Park 
Superintendent Farrell and Susquehannock Forest District 
Manager David Schiller both thanked the club for the 

work they had done over the years.  Farrell asked the club 
to act as host and hostess for the Lyman Run open house 
celebration of the 100th anniversary of the Pennsylvania 
State Park system the following year.  The club accepted the 

offer and coordinated the centennial celebration which included 
an appearance by Smokey Bear.) 

Club President Wil Ahn reviewed the history of the 
Susquehannock Trail Club and singled out more than 20 
club members who had contributed their skills and talents 
to the club in various ways during its first quarter century.  
Bob and Jeanne Knowles were recognized for their 
pioneering efforts in producing the first several issues of 
the Susquehannock Hiker, originally an annual publication. 

A pie-eating contest was won by Joe Metzger.  Barbara 
Raines and granddaughter Nickie from Cincinnati, Ohio, 
were recognized as traveling the farthest to attend.  The 
oldest member was Lewis Baker, 81 years old, and the 
youngest were Morgan Patkos and Erin Taylor, each 3 
years old.  Tom and Jayne Fitzgerald had the most 
children—8, and Barbara and Joe Heimel had the most 
grandchildren—15. 

Each past president of the club received a plaque 
commemorating the years they were in office.  They were 
Tom Fitzgerald, Bob Davey, Wil Ahn, Curt Weinhold, and 
Boyd Sponaugle. 

Chuck Dillon, who publishes the Susquehannock Trail 
System guidebook, reported that he was able to reprint the 
books and sell them to the club at a cost of $4.00 per copy.  
That startling fact makes you realize how much two 
decades of inflation has degraded the value of our money. 

The final organized club activity of the weekend was a 
Sunday morning outdoor church service led by Mark 
Weaver. 

The American author Stephen Vincent Benét once wrote, 
“It’s always seemed to me that legends and yarns and folk-
tales are as much a part of the real history of a country as 
proclamations and provisos and constitutional amend-
ments. The legends and yarns get down to the roots of the 
people—asd they tell a good deal about what people 
admire and want—about what sort of people they are.”1 

With that in mind, let’s take a trip into the thoughts and 
memories of a longtime past president of the Susquehan-
nock Trail Club for a brief visit to that special weekend 
which lies at one point back through the valley of a 
thousand yesterdays.  You young folks are invited to come 
along for the ride and share the observations made two 
decades ago.  

1 Quoted in Dark Trees to the Wind, ©1949 by Carl Carmer. , 
Pub. By William Sloane Associates, New York  
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Along the Trail 
by Wil Ahn 

First Five Presidents of the Susquehannock Trail Clubé 
L-R: Tom Fitzgerald, Butch Davey, Wil Ahn, Curt Weinhold, Boyd Sponaugle 

 
STC archive photo by Lois Morey 

Chicken Barbecue 
L-R: Diane Peterson, George Probst, Christa Peterson, Larry Peterson, Bill Morey 

 
STC archive photo by Lois Morey 

 

Remembering our Silver Anniversary  

¶ Luke and Zach Kerr, feasting on pancakes cooked 
over the open fire by parents Jim and Peggy. 

¶ Marjorie Gledhill complaining about Boyd Sponaugle’s 
compass.  She thinks he should get a new one. 

¶ “Ranger Bob” showed up for the tree planting tour 
and hike wearing his knee-high L.L. Bean boots. 

¶ The tall good-looking lifeguard at Lyman Run beach 
was Tim Morey, son of Bill and Lois Morey. 

¶ Larry Peterson riding 40 miles to the Camporee on his 
mountain bike from his home near Wellsboro.  You 
wouldn’t know “skinny” Larry.  He looks great and he 
lost weight without using Ultra Slim.ó 

¶ Lew Baker, 81 years young, the oldest member to 
attend the camporee, along with his wife, Janette.  
They are still camping, too. 

¶ George Probst keeping that wash tub full of cold pop. 

¶ Dick Kern telling people about his back treatment by a 
doctor using papaya juice and meat tenderizer 
injections.  It was a riot! 

¶ Tom Fitzgerald and Butch Davey discussing George 
Reamerstraff, well-known sign maker, conservationist, 
and entrepreneur.  His scheme of recycling worn out 
shoe laces is not going too well, and he is looking into 
building a factory in Potter County (known for its 
hardwood) to repair broken clothespins.  Tom had a 
few sample repairs with him.  This could make 
employment for many 
Potter Countians.  We 
look forward to hearing 
more about this. 

Credit Where Credit Is Due 

Those Bucks don’t pass the buck.  New members Roger, 
Robert, Raymond, and Dorothy (Erway) Buck along with 
Dorothy’s grandson, cleared the section of STS of 
blowdowns and overgrowth from Rock Ridge Road 
through the “Wild Boy” area to Harold Williams’ place on 
the East Fork Road. 

Potter County probation officer Gary Buchanan and four 
boys from the courts cleared from Lyman Run Road 
(White Line Trail across Ridge Trail down Jacobs Hollow 
Trail to Lyman Run Road).  Gary said they removed a lot 
of striped maple overgrowing the trail. 

We are most appreciative of these folks and others who 
help to maintain our STS.  It takes many hands to keep an 
85-mile trail safe and enjoyable through the wilds of Potter 
and Clinton counties.  It is a never-ending job. 

See you along the trail, 
Wil  
 

 
Photo by Jasper Reamerstraff 

Photo by Jasper Reamerstraff 
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Pondering the Outdoor Life  
Thoughts on Hunting, Trapping, Lumbering, 

Agriculture, & Such 

By Mary Wetmore 

As I have been involved to some degree in all of the 
above, I am somewhat dismayed by the fact that we have a 
growing population that has become very much detached 
from all or most of these endeavors.  As we study 
American history, we see that all of these activities were 
very vital to the development of our nation.  And I feel 
that they are still necessary, at least to some degree. 

Pioneer Lumberjacks in Pennsylvaniaôs Black Forest 

 
Photo © Curt Weinhold 

 

When our country was first founded, most people were 
pretty much tied to the land.  Our landing forefathers had 
to cut down trees to build dwellings and to construct 
boats, furniture, and tools as well as to sell lumber for 
money or to barter for other necessary products.  Also, in 
order to raise food crops for their survival, some land had 
to be cleared of trees to raise agricultural products for 

themselves and later for markets 
elsewhere.  There were lots of fur-
bearing animals, and again our ancestors 
trapped or shot them to make clothing 
for themselves and to sell to other 

markets back in Europe or elsewhere.  Wildlife was 
bountiful, and it was the early settlers’ 
obligation to decide which animals were 
edible for food and which were 
predators on their own domestic 
animals or crops.  

I came from a background with many of the same 
traditions and thoughts as those above.  However, as our 
population has shifted more to urban areas and away from 
the agricultural background, many people have little 
concept of these activities.  I fear that many people do not 

understand where food comes from, other than on a little 
foam tray or a neat package from the big food chain 
stores!  Or that it takes trees to make the paper that we use 
for our endless computer print-outs. 

 

I do believe in God and the Bible.  I am glad that we can 
still say, “One Nation under God.”  As we read the Bible, 
we see that God created all things, both good and bad, 
which is sometimes hard to understand.  But mankind was 
created with a higher degree of intelligence which allows us 
to choose between the good and the bad.  Sometimes we 
need to swat flies and mosquitoes, or set mouse traps.  I 
hope the “animal rights” group will not tell us we 
shouldn’t do that.  And the Bible tells us we can use 
animals for meat, and speaks of “killing the fatted calf” for 
food.  Yes, I like animals for pets sometimes, but as to 
killing game animals for meat, I see no wrong there.  When 
deer are in abundance, I would rather kill one with my gun 
in season than with my car on the highway.   

The Bible also tells about shepherds protecting sheep 
from, predatory creatures, so I do not object to trapping or 
shooting predators which threaten farm livestock or crops. 

I may not always agree with decisions of our Game 
Commission, but I do respect them, and for the most part 
I think they are doing a great job of protecting wildlife, but 
also allowing hunting and trapping within the seasons!  

Editorõs note:  In the earliest days of 
the Susquehannock Trail System 
before we had finished marking the 
trail for the first time, one of the 
STC volunteers chanced to meet a 
hunter in the woods.  The hunter 
thanked the club for marking the 
trails.  He said that for the first 
time he felt safe in walking back 
into the forest away from a road 
without fear of getting lost!    
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2012 Trail Maintenance 

By Bill Boyd 

Nearly all sections of the STS have one or more dedicated 
volunteer maintainers who are the mainstay of the trail 
care program.  Normally they visit their section once or 
twice a year, to remove windfalls and other debris.  But as 
we all know, time and Mother Nature stand still for no 
one.  Therefore some of us who live closer to the trail and 
have the time, are often kept busy with follow-up trail 
work between the visits of the regular maintainers. 

In any normal season there are always broken limbs, a few 
fallen trees and encroaching vegetation to contend with.  
In addition, when a storm packing high winds comes 
through, it compounds the problem.  The year 2012 has 
been one of those years.  The storm of July 26 hit our trail 
particularly hard.  For example, part of my White Line 
section, from Lyman Run Road north to the ATV road 
was totally trashed and all but impassable. 

After a considerable amount of work by several STC 
members, most of the windfalls have been removed or  
bypassed.  Enough valuable timber was blown down to 
warrant a a salvage operation by the Susquehannock Forest 
District.  Our club does not degrade the value of quality 
sawlogs by sawing notches through good tree trunks that 
lie across the trail. 

We have found nearly the same situation in many different 
sections of the STS.   During 
our more routine trail care 
outings, we’ve cleared a lot of 

the debris and also 
accomplished a few more tasks.  
During the annual STC 
Camporee at Ole Bull State 
Park, a few cub members went 
to Cross Fork on Friday, 
August 10, where we erected a 
new black locust post with two 
STS arrow signs at the intersec-
tion of Main Street and PA 
Route 144. 

Since the old Ten Pines Foot-
bridge fell into Kettle Creek years ago, 
STS hikers have had to follow Main Street and Route 144 
to get from downtown Cross Fork to the Twin Sisters 
Trail to begin the long climb into the Hammersley Wild 
Area.  A shortcut trail that eliminates a quarter mile of 
road walking connects Route 144 with the original CCC 
Twin Sisters Trail.  We also set a new post with two STS 
arrow signs at the junction of the shortcut. 

Of course, as repeatedly mentioned in the past, we have 
hopes that a new footbridge across Kettle Creek will 
someday completely eliminate this road walking altogether.  
STC member Danny Flack of Cross Fork is quietly 
promoting a future footbridge construction project. 

The following day, Saturday, August 11, we cleared the 
Lieb Run Trail on the other side of Cross Fork up to the 
Shephard Road.  Volunteers in one or both of these crews 
were: Bill Boyd, Tom Fitzgerald, Jerry Johnston, Wanda 
Shirk, and John Zimmer. 

Club members clearing the Lieb Run Trail  

L -R: Jerry Johnston, John Zimmer, Wanda Shirk 

 
Photo from Bill Boyd 

A few days later on August 13 and 16, our crew worked at 
clearing more of the White Line, Splash Dam, and Hribar 
trails.  The “Hribar Trail” is a stretch of new construction 
laid out in the early days of the STS by STC member Dick 
Hribar.  Previously the trail had followed the grade of an 
old logging railroad, but was subsequently moved off the 
grade to allow the grade to be used as a connecting link in 
the forest district’s ATV trail system.  This crew consisted 
of: Joe Allis, Wayne Baumann, Bill Boyd, Art Huber, Jerry 
Johnston, and Bruce Robbins. 

A group of nine assembled on August 21 to clear Stony 
Run, from the “Old Stove” location south for about two 
miles.  This section was reported by some hikers to have a 
great many blowdowns, and we found that to be pretty 
much the case.  What a group we had that day!- Four saws 
running, two brush cutters, two volunteer lopping brush, 
and one repainting blazes.  Now that’s the way to get a job 
done !  A big round of thanks goes to Joe Allis, Bill Boyd, 
Art and Robin Huber, Jerry Johnston Mary Lou Parker, 
Bruce Robbins, Penny Weinhold, and John Zimmer. 

Photo by Tom Fitzgerald 

John Zimmer (L) & Jerry 

Johnston (R) setting sign in 

Cross fork 
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On the last day of 
August, we cleared the 
center section of the 
West Branch crossover 
trail, erected a sign, and 
cleared around some 
existing trail signs at 
road crossings. Bill 
Boyd, Art Huber, Jerry 
Johnston, Mary Lou 
Parker, and Bruce 
Robbins were along for 
that trip. 

While all of this was 
going on, Joe Allis was 
also busy clearing the 
Ridge and Jacob Hollow 

Trails, along with maintaining the cross-country ski trails in 
the Denton Hill area.  Joe has been using his Swisher 
mower this year with good results.  The Swisher is a walk-
behind bush-hog-type piece of equipment.  A pass with 
this machine in and out on a trail leaves a nice footpath. 

Also, STC President Wanda Shirk has cleared the 
Buckseller Trail, along with Joy and Sheila Olney on one 
occasion, and with son Shawn, and Taylor Willow on 
another day.  This trail is not part of the STS, but is a state 
forest trail which runs from the Ellis Hollow Road off 
Sweden Hill, to PA Route 449 between Brookland and US 
Route. 6. 

All told, the trail maintainers have amassed a total of 
around 1,340 hours so far this year.  And there is still a lot 
of work to be done on the trail.  We would like to improve 
the footpath in some sections, rid the trail of briars and 
nettles on other sections, and put up new signs where 
needed.  Our biggest work in progress at the present time 
is the footpath relocation out of the streambed in lower 
Long Hollow. 

If you like to saw tree branches, lop brush, whack weeds, 
paint blazes, or dig in the ground, feel free to join in at any 
time!  Announcements of the trail care outings are usually 
in the weekly column in the Potter Leader-Enterprise, and are 
also listed on the STC website.  A blanket email reminder  
is sent out to members of the volunteer trail maintenance 
crew. If you would like to be on the email list, please let 
the club know. 

We should like to mention that earlier this year it was 
decided by the club to begin a Trail Care Incentive program.  
The objective is to get more hours spent on trail work, and 
reward those who help out.  At the Winter Frolic in 
February 2013, the names of those who have amassed 50 

or more hours in 2012 will be 
placed in a box for a cash prize 
drawing.  Three names will be 
drawn.  The prize money will 
come from the yearly trail care 
budget.  The club keeps track 
of the hours spent.  If you 
have any outstanding time to 
report, be sure to turn it in by 
the end of the year.  As of 
now, there are half a dozen 
members who are eligible, and 
a few more who are close to 
the 50-hour threshold.  The 
cooler weather of fall makes 
trail work more comfortable.  
It’s a great time of year to be 
out there!  

 

Trail Guide Tidbits  
© 1997 by Chuck Dillon 

Mile 70.80 - Trail bends left (NW) and 
crosses Rock Ridge Road, following 
Fanton Hollow Trail.  Small 
brachiopod fossils in stones.  Trail 
then follows easy downhill slope past 
clearcut (1990/91, 120 acres) to left of 
trail.  The entire surrounding area was 
clearcut about 1905.  Today, limited clearcuts are a means 
of forest management to maximize timber production, to 
encourage the growth of particular tree species, to provide 
browse for wildlife, to minimize erosion and fire danger, 
and to minimize visual impact on trail users.  Given certain 
site conditions, timber is clearcut when it reaches 
maximum size and is regenerating.  If the forest is not 
regenerating, it is thinned heavily to allow forest to 
regenerate naturally.  Without timbering, the trees would 
begin to hollow out, drop limbs, and dominate the forest 
canopy, preventing natural forest regeneration and 
reducing browse available in the understory.  

STS Circuit Hikers 
By Lois Morey 

The last three months on the STS have been like a week in 
Garrison Keillor’s fictional Lake Wobegon—quiet.  Only 
one circuit hiker log was received, and it is currently being 
reviewed by the STC Circuit Hiker Committee.  

Photo by Tom Fitzgerald 

Bill Boyd tries out the KTA 

trail -marking field kit.  

 

Photo by Curt Weinhold 

Hikers enjoy an autumn meadow  

in the Hammersly Wild Area  


